
CSUDH Academic Senate Meeting


Loker Student Union, March 20, 2002 

Voting Members Present: Brulois, Casten, Charnofsky, Christie, Cruise, Dowling, Furtado, C. Johnson, J. Johnson, Gasco (proxy Needham), Gordon, Goders, Gould, Hata, Holmes, Hunt, Jacobs, Kaplan, Kowalski, Lee, Long, Lyons, Malamud, McDermott, McCarthy, McNulty, Moscovici, Salhi, J. Smith, L. Smith, Solache, Sturm, Vanterpool, Waller, Watson, Welch, Whetmore, and D. Williams.

Voting Members Absent: Andrews, Dominguez, Ganezer, Gray-Shellberg, Kim, Todd, andVinovich.

Non-Voting Ex-Officio Members Present: Ambrosetti, Bowman, M. Gordon, Pardon, Parham, Walton, Whittemore (Pamela Krochalk), S. Williams and Yao.

Guests: Justine Bell-Waters, Nan Lassiter, Richard Palmer, Linda Pomerantz, and many former Senate Chairs identified below.

TC 2:30 p.m. Reception to honor past Senate Chairs—Dr. Jackie Kegley, Chair of CSU Academic Senate, will present the awards. Those so honored included: Frances Lauerhass, Robert Dowling, James Harris, John LaCorte, James Welch (Margaret Blue for the Welch Estate), Sandra Wilcox, Rudy Vanterpool, Dick Williams, Garry Hart, Hal Charnofsky, Ken Gash, and Cynthia McDermott. We all appreciated their hard work and commitment to shared governance.

TC 3:00 p.m. Dr. Charles Reed, Chancellor, The CSU. Chancellor Reed himself congratulated the past chairs and said he has been working on three B’s: (1) Bargaining—now completed, he said he was pleased with the results. (2) Bonds—the legislature is putting forward two bonds of $12.5 billion each, one for 11/03 and another for 11/04. If passed, the money would go to K-12 and higher education. Included in DH’s chunk would be an expanded ERC (library) and later on a new classroom building. (3) Budget—California may be facing a deficit this year of as much as $17 billion. Reed noted that the state is doing some “creative” financing to try to balance the budget. The worst case scenario for CSU would be a 5% reduction for next year. He also noted that both The CSU and UC have been hit hard by the Enron collapse. At the same time, the CSU is anticipating a 4.0% growth and has been allocated money to support that growth. He said that if, in the unlikely event, that money is slashed from next year’s budget, the system would refuse to increase its current enrollment. To help ameliorate the budget crisis, the Trustees have decided to increase non-resident fees by 15%; these fees have not been increased since 1992. Senator Hunt asked whether such an increase would drive away non-resident students. The Chancellor said that there would be a temporary dip (already planned for) but that over time this student population would grow. Senator Malamud asked about the contract, noting that the 2% increase is not completely retroactive. The Chancellor said that CFA chose to spend that money on improved health care coverage, better compensation for counselors, and a 7% increase in the salaries of 10-month department chairs. Chair McDermott asked for advice about increasing DH’s enrollment. The Chancellor said that DH needs to take pressure off the nearly impacted neighboring campuses (Fullerton, LB State, Northridge) and should market itself as a good alternative. He also said that the NSTC should bring tremendous positive visibility and higher enrollments if effectively marketed.  Finally, the Chancellor said he had the opportunity to visit Senator Hata’s HIS 101 class and was very impressed with the students.

1. Call to Order. Chair McDermott called the meeting to order at 3:15.

2. Approval of Agenda.






  
M/S/P

3. Approval of Minutes: March 6, 2002.




M/S/P

Chair McDermott thanked Mary Brooks for preparing the minutes in Secretary Smith’s absence.

4. Guest Speaker: Dr. Jackie Kegley—Consultation and Governance. Dr. Kegley thanked our current statewide representatives, Senators Charnofsky and Williams, for their distinguished service to the statewide Senate. She then read a prepared speech on consultation and governance, emphasizing three points: vitality, preciousness, and fragility. (1) Vitality. She said shared governance was vital in that it represented many of the principles—such as academic freedom, research, reasoned argumentation, ethical values—that academia stands for. She elaborated on her understanding of shared governance. It is built on mutual trust and respect and involves faculty and administrators in shared decision-making, with broad participation, reasoned discourse, clarity of purpose, open communication, and civility. For it to work, faculty need to be prepared and younger faculty need to be included and rewarded for their service. (2) Preciousness. Our HEERA document is extraordinary in that it spells out shared governance in a collective bargaining environment. It defines and separates the respective roles of the Senate and of the Union. Also extraordinary is the Trustees’ stated commitment to collegiality. (3) Fragility. She noted that legislators in several states (WI and WA) were endorsing collective bargaining only if their higher education systems abandoned their Senates.  So we need to be vigilant in supporting the principles articulated in HEERA and the Trustees’ statement on collegiality. She said that the CSU Senate is taking a more active role in shaping the future of the CSU. She cited the cooperative work being done on revising the Master Plan. She also noted several CSU Senate reports (e.g. on workload, including the balance between adjunct and tenure-track faculty) that are having an impact. The working relationship now between the CSU Senate and the Chancellor’s Office is now quite good, and the relationship between the CSU Senate and the Trustees has improved tremendously.

5. Parliamentarian’s Report: Parliamentarian Johnson said nominations were still open for Senate Chair and Statewide Senate representative. In her valiant effort to fill next year’s committee positions, she also said there were still many openings and encouraged faculty to commit now so that these committees can begin functioning at the beginning of the fall semester.

6. Second Reading Item:

· EPC 02-05: Policy on Broad Generic Courses with Sub-Titles. EPC Chair Gordon brought forward this modified resolution, which states: “Be it resolved that all sections of a course which have variable content and are offered frequently with substantially different subtitles shall not be offered more often than once every three years. Such sections may be redesigned to be courses.” He said there were such courses in PACE and upper division GE in HUM and SBS that have gone through an approval process that seemingly circumvented the University’s curricular process. He argued that there should be one and only one curricular process. Chair McDermott said at her prerogative the vote on this controversial policy change will be by secret ballot. Senator Vanterpool spoke against the resolution saying that this resolution differs very little from the one presented at the first reading. Sub-titles don’t constitute a new course; they are more an aid to students. Furthermore structural bodies are already in place to review these sub-titled sections. And the UCC would be micro-managing and the proposal seems to be a hit-list at courses in GE. As the 4 o’clock hour was approaching, Senator Hata asked whether there would be an opportunity to vote before four [no, but senators could leave signed proxies]. Secretary Smith joined Senator Vanterpool in opposing the resolution. His main point was the apparent confusion over a course and a topic. He noted that his own department has vaguely worded courses like Poetry, Drama, and Prose Fiction, which are taught very differently by different faculty. Why shouldn’t these courses also need to go through the curricular process if sub-titles were added for the benefit of students? He also said a seemingly clear course like Shakespeare could be offered topically in three or four different ways, without ever repeating a single play. The Humanities and Social Sciences are more apt to have such courses, while the sciences and professional schools offer courses with more explicit content because their disciplines are more hierarchical in nature. His solution was to require all courses to have explicit the student learning outcomes (maybe even stated in the catalog); then one could judge whether a particular content met those outcomes. He also said that the current topics courses were approved through UCC and that any change in policy should begin in Fall 02, with the old course subtitles grandfathered in. Finally, this policy, if approved, should be implemented campus-wide on all disciplines and courses (sub-titled or not); the consequence would have an enormous workload impact on departments and UCC and bring many course-offerings to a halt while they went through the curricular process. Senator Gould objected to the “thou shalt not” tone of the resolution and offered an alternative resolution, more positive in tone but requiring the creation of new curricular process for such courses. UCC Chair Lauerhass said that UCC cannot set up separate processes. She also said that, if a “sub-titled course” were offered only once every three years, then it would have to be frozen and unfrozen. Dean Williams said that the courses have already been approved and that the topics are approved through a thorough review process within the program. He also said that PACE is a thematically structured major, so it needs flexibility in course offerings. He wondered what the problem is that this resolution is attempting to solve. Senator Malamud also argued for the importance of flexibility and efficiency (a point later made by Senator Jacobs) and said this was a bad policy. Senator Lee said the policy was addressing a procedural issue—will there be one or more than one curricular process? Where did the authority for sub-committees in GE to determine course content come from?  Senator Christie asked what motivated this resolution. He noted the impact on courses in Sociology. Senator Lee then asked that the resolution be tabled. M/S/P. EPC Chair Gordon said that his committee received only two written comments about the resolution, and he encouraged senators to respond in writing. He also said EPC does not view the resolution as a “hit list.” 
7. First Reading Items.

· FPC 02-06: Space Allocation. FPC Chair Lee presented this resolution, which asks for: an alignment between pedagogy and room allocation, consultation with programs and individual instructors before changes are made, and centralization of the room allocation process in order to have an overview and make better use of available space. Provost Walton wondered about the practicality of centralization if programs and instructors needed to be consulted. FPC Chair Lee says that decisions seem to be made now by deans’ staff. Senator Gould said that the best faculty could hope for is consultation but not necessarily agreement, since space is limited and there are competing needs. Senator Malamud said the problem is not space per se but space at particular times and faculty-preferred schedules. Centralization won’t solve the problem; the current system works pretty well. Senator McCarthy disagreed, noting that faculty in the discipline know whether a room is suitable for use by faculty from another discipline. He cited the danger of assigning lab space to non-lab courses. Dean Williams said that consultation was extremely important, but that consultation does not always result in agreement. He also noted the complicating factor of many faculty insisting on two-day teaching schedules. Senator Dowling noted the lack of enough mediated classrooms. He also questioned the wisdom of centralization. Senator Malamud said that faculty should be given the opportunity to identify the type of space they need as the schedule is being built. If demand outpaces allocation, then academic units need to set priorities. 

· FPC 02-07: Office Hours (a revision of PM 88-04). Presented by FPC Chair Lee, this resolution attempts to update the PM by recognizing the impact of distance learning on our traditional understanding of office hours. It reaffirms one office hour for every three unit course taught, and the smallest unit of time as thirty minutes.  It also allows for office hours to be off-campus or on-line as determined by the faculty member in consultation with the department/program chair. Several senators spoke in support of the flexibility, saying adjunct faculty in particular in some programs never come to campus except for mandated on-campus office hours. AVP Ambrosetti reminded Senators that office hours are intended not only for students but also for predictable faculty availability to do university service. It would be problematic to have all four office hours on-line. Senator McCarthy agreed; he was fearful of giving faculty too much latitude, as office hours are already abused now.  Dean Williams said that the resolution should sort out modes of instruction (on-campus, off-campus, on-line) and develop policy for each one. Senator Welch supported flexibility in whatever policy is developed.

· EPC 02-08: Undergraduate Declaration of a Major. Postponed.

· EXEC 02-09. Calendar. Postponed.

8. Open Forum. 

· Senator Dowling noted the change in procedures for electing the Chair of the Senate: ballots would now be mailed out to faculty homes. He said Chair McDermott had the right to make such a change but that it should be more widely publicized. The Chair said she would send out an e-mail about this change in voting procedures. 

9. Adjournment: 5:15 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted, 

Lyle E. Smith, Secretary
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